Selectmen’s Meeting Minutes
March 7, 2016
     Memorial Hall 7:00 pm

Call to Order: Bob Manners called the meeting to order.  Other member present: Andrew Baker, and Town Administrator Terry Narkewicz. Joe Judd was absent.
Media Present: Diane Broncaccio/Greenfield Recorder.
Acceptance of Minutes: Andrew moved to accept the minutes of February 22, 2016. Bob seconded the motion, which passed unanimously.

Noteworthy News: 

· The Regional Pipeline Advisory Committee will meet on March 8, at 3:30 pm.at the J.W. Olver Transit Center, in Greenfield. Joe Judd, John Wheeler, and Tom Miner represent Shelburne on that committee.
· A Town Forum has been scheduled for April 27, at 6:30 pm, at Buckland-Shelburne Elementary. The purpose is to present information on the budget and warrant articles to the public prior to Town Meeting.

· It was noted that more than 700 Shelburne voters turned out to vote in the Presidential Primary, on March 1
· Massachusetts State Trivia Fact: Bob reported that the state colors are green, cranberry, and blue.
Department Liaison Reports:

Andrew said he would be attending an FRTA meeting, on March 17.
Terry reported that interim Assessors' Assistant Jen Morse is doing a great job. The technical review done by the DOR has been completed and the town should soon be receiving a copy.

Bob said that the night of March 1/2 saw a significant windstorm in Shelburne. At one time more than eight town roads were closed, as was Route 2. The Highway Department was called out at 1:30 am to work on opening the roads and they worked all night. Bob praised the department for the huge role they played in opening the roads, thereby keeping the townspeople safe.

OLD BUSINESS:

Mass Solarize Program Update (John Walsh) – Mass Solarize is a group purchase program that would allow a group discount to residents installing solar systems. Andrew gave credit to John Walsh for guiding the town through the RFP process. The final documents will be on the town website and will be sent, via email, to solar installation companies. A meeting with a technical consultant will take place on March 8. It will be requested that RFP replies be returned by April 2. The plan is to interview three or four installers and make a decision before spring is over. The big unknown is what may happen at the legislative level regarding finances. 

Model Local Road Preservation Bylaw – The Planning Board will hold a public hearing on this bylaw on March 16. Changes have been made to exempt forestry and agriculture from the bylaw.

7:15 pm Ancient Glacier, LLC RE: Singley Building (Josh Simpson, Susan Stark)– Josh and Susan purchased the Singley building at public auction in December 2014. They have spent the intervening time trying to figure out how to bring the building up to code and trying to find a portion of the building that was solid enough to build around. They found all parts of the building needed work so ultimately decided the building needed to be demolished and rebuilt. The building has been there since at least the mid-1800s. At one time it contained at least four apartments. The plan is to create a new building that will fit in with the character of a small New England town. Schematic drawings were shared with the Selectboard. The building will have two floors, but due to the slope of Deerfield Avenue there will be five levels. The plan would be to have one retail space opening on to Bridge Street and three retail spaces on Deerfield Avenue. Josh explained that he would like to put four apartments on the second floor, all would be accessible, and one would have a ramp. There will also be stairs and a lift inside the building. The plan is to have three one-bedroom apartments and one two-bedroom apartment. A new building would be attractive and efficient, said Josh, who said he sees a need for downtown housing and that he thinks additional retail space on Deerfield Avenue would draw people down that street. Josh asked if a TIF might be available to help make the building more appropriate for Shelburne Falls. Bob explained that a TIF must be approved by Town Meeting vote, and certain criteria must be met. The Town Meeting warrant will close on April 4, giving about a month to create a TIF proposal. The lack of parking in the area was mentioned and it was suggested that Josh and Susan consult with the Zoning Board of Appeals.
OLD BUSINESS: 

Review of FY17 Budget as Proposed – A recent change to the proposed budget was the increase of funding from $10,000 to $35,000 to be placed in the Municipal Vehicle Replacement Account, which is used to finance new trucks, etc. 

The Selectboard had received a copy of a letter from the Town of Buckland to school authorities asking that the costs of providing pre-kindergarten be provided along with the methodology of how the costs were calculated. Questions remain as to whether the preschool budget can be separated from the rest of the school budget. Andrew said he agreed with Joe Judd that because the language for assessing preschool costs was not in the regional agreement, that the preschool plan last year was premature. However, he felt it was a good idea that the school district had moved quickly to attract and keep students via the preschool program. He did not feel that the preschool budget required a separate line item, but he would like to know the approximate cost of the program.
Bob said the good budget news was that there is no snow and ice deficit this year, there will be no students requiring tuition to Smith Vocational School, and that the proposed budget is about $300,000 under the assessment cap.

Terry said she expected that the DOR would require an outside consultant to assist the Board of Assessors with the triennial revaluation of the town. That would add to he budget.

Upcoming capital costs for BSE and Franklin County Tech, do not seem to be too large.
NEW BUSINESS:

Mass Dash 2016 RE: 6th Annual 100 Mile Race from Mount Greylock to UMass – The race, which will have a low impact on Shelburne, is scheduled to be held on July 16. Andrew presented a motion to approve the proposed Mass Dash route through the town of Shelburne. Bob seconded. The motion passed unanimously.
Franklin Land Trust RE: 11th Annual Bike Ride, Saturday, August 20, 2016 – Bob said that the race attracts about 1,200 riders and in the past there have been some significant crashes. The Selectboard had met with FLT representatives last year concerning the event and all town concerns were addressed. Bob has no concerns this year.
ANY OTHER BUSINESS:
Request for Letter of Support from FRCOG Senior Land Use planner, Patricia Smith – A grant application is being prepared to the US Endowment for Forestry and Communities' Healthy Watersheds Consortium Grant Program for funding to prepare a Toolkit for a Healthy and Resilient Deerfield River Watershed. A letter of support had been prepared and was signed.
CORRESPONDENCE:
Town of Buckland RE: Letter to MTRSD Regarding Costs of Preschool Program – This had previously been discussed under old business. The letter was simply a courtesy copy and required no action.
ADJOURNMENT:  Bob presented a motion to adjourn at 8:12 pm; Andrew seconded the motion. Motion passed unanimously.

Respectfully submitted,

Faye Whitney, Recording Secretary
